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Minutes of a meeting of the 
Scrutiny Committee
on Monday 3 March 2025 
Committee members present:
	 Councillor Miles (Chair)
	Councillor Corais (Vice-Chair)

	Councillor Jarvis
	Councillor Mundy

	Councillor Ottino
	Councillor Qayyum

	Councillor Regisford
	Councillor Stares


Officers present for all or part of the meeting: 
Celeste Reyeslao, Scrutiny and Governance Advisor

Jonathan Malton, Committee and Member Services Manager

Richard Adams, Community Safety Service Manager

Francesca Barr, Senior Rough Sleeping Officer

Nicola Bell, Anti-Slavery Coordinator Oxfordshire

Hannah Carmody-Brown, Committee and Member Services Officer

Lucy Cherry, Policy and Partnerships Officer

Ossi Mosley, Rough Sleeping and Single Homelessness Manager

Mish Tullar, Head of Corporate Strategy

Richard Wood, Housing Strategy and Needs Manager

Also present:
Councillor Linda Smith, Cabinet Member for Housing and Communities

Councillor Lubna Arshad, Cabinet Member for a Safer Oxford
Apologies:
Councillor(s) Malik sent apologies.
<AI1>

80. Declarations of interest 

Councillor Ottino declared an interest relating to item 8, the Allocation of Prevention of Homeless Budget 2025/26, noting his work at A2Dominion in the Housing first team. The Scrutiny and Governance Advisor recommended that Councillor Ottino leave the meeting during the discussion of this item.  

  

Councillor Stares declared an interest as a trustee of the Littlemore Community centre. The Scrutiny and Governance Advisor noted this.  

Councillor Mundy declared an interest relating to item 7, noting that he is an employee of the Agnes Smith Advice Centre. The Scrutiny and Governance advisor noted there is no requirement for him to leave the room during consideration of the item but registered the interest. 

</AI1>

<AI2>

81. Chair's Announcements 

The Chair notified the Committee of the adjustments that will be made to the meeting to support members observing Ramadan.  

  

The Chair informed the Committee that there had been one request to remove a call in for a future decision by Cabinet since the last meeting. The Scrutiny and Governance Advisor explained that the government has asked local authorities to submit initial proposals by 21 March and the Monitoring Officer and Chair of the Scrutiny Committee have therefore, under 17.9 of the constitution, decided to remove call in on this cabinet decision to ensure the Council can reach the submission deadline.  

</AI2>

<AI3>

82. Minutes 

The Chair noted a mistake on page 16 and requested that ‘update’ be replaced with ‘uptake’.  

  

Subject to this amendment, the Committee resolved to approve the minutes of the meeting on 29 January 2025 as a true and accurate record. 

  

Councillor Mundy joined the meeting.  

</AI3>

<AI4>

83. Work Plan and Forward Plan 

The Scrutiny and Governance Advisor informed the Committee that item 9 has been deferred for discussion at a later meeting as the Director of Housing has requested more time to allow for further consultation with tenants in order to comply with requests from the Housing Regulator. The Scrutiny and Governance Advisor also explained that an update report on the rollout of online payment systems would also be deferred to June.  

  

Councillor Corais joined the meeting.  

  

The Chair commented that the Committee holds a list of items for future discussion in addition to the items which go Cabinet. These are subject to allowances of time and the capacity of officers. The Chair notified members that the topic of Fair Trade would be considered at a future meeting within the wider context of sustainability and that work is being done at the officer level to prepare a report; this is not yet ready due to resource constraints and is not on the workplan for March or April. 

  

Councillor Ottino queried whether the Committee has followed up on information regarding flooding action plans to ensure that plans regarding his ward be made available. The Scrutiny and Governance Advisor committed to following this up.  

  

The Chair reminded members of their ability to suggest items for the work plan, assuring them that these would be scheduled when possible.  

The Committee agreed the workplan.

</AI4>

<AI5>

84. Report back on recommendations and from Scrutiny Panel meetings 

The Scrutiny and Governance advisor informed the Committee that since the last meeting, Cabinet has agreed one recommendation relating to the grant allocation report. In regards the Equalities update report, ten recommendations were made, six of which were agreed, one agreed in part, and two were not agreed.  
</AI5>

<AI6>

85. Oxford City Council Annual Business Plan 2025 to 2026 

Mish Tullar, Director of Corporate Strategy, and Lucy Cherry, Policy and Partnership Officer, were present to respond to questions from the Committee. 

  

Councillor Mundy declared an interest relating to item 7, noting he is an employee of the Agnes Smith advice centre. The Scrutiny and Governance advisor noted there is no requirement for him to leave the room during consideration of the item but registered the interest.  

  

The Director of Corporate Strategy introduced the draft business plan for the 2025/26 Council year which outlined the top-level actions proposed to support delivery of the outcomes in the Council’s 4-year strategy, categorised under each of the five corporate priorities. The Committee heard that the report builds on historic feedback from the LGA peer review in 2023 and focuses on prioritisation and is designed in a manner which is easier to read for the public. The Director of Corporate explained that the report is published annually and highlights the work which has been delivered against actions form previous annual plans. 

  

Councillor Regisford joined the meeting.  

  

The Policy and Partnership Officer explained that the process of developing the strategy involved collaboration between officers and the Corporate Leadership Team to assess and filter a long list of suggested priorities. 

  

The Chair invited the Committee to ask questions.  

  

Councillor Ottino queried whether the presence of the review into the approach to housing allocations is standard, or indicative of an issue. In reference to page 41, it was asked what the term ‘accommodation business improvement district’ meant, and finally, it was queried whether the risks mentioned had been updated since the previous year.  

 

The Chair also sought clarification on what steps are envisaged for facilitating conversations, the task group, and who will be involved. In regards housing priority and The Renter’s Rights Bill, the Chair also queried what the new opportunity mentioned could mean in connecting with the Council’s priorities. 

  

The Director of Corporate Strategy assured the Committee that the housing allocations policy is updated as part of good practice and that the review is not indicative of a wider issue. In regards the ‘accommodation business improvement district’, the Committee learned that this relates to a levy which applies to commercial accommodation businesses and raises money for improvements within the same area. Furthermore, the levy must be organised and led by the businesses themselves. In response to Councillor Ottino’s recognition of risks mentioned within the report, it was confirmed that some could now be removed. In regard the Renter’s Rights Bill, Councillor Linda Smith, Cabinet Member for Housing and Communities, explained that changes will be coming into place which ban section 21 notices (no fault evictions) and thus impact the number of people who present as homeless. Therefore, the Committee heard that the Council would want to review the legal change as there are currently around 3500 people on the housing register who hold little chance of being allocated limited social housing. The Council will be required to assess this over future years, and it must be understood that being added to the register is not a solution; other solutions to homeless must be considered.  

  

The Chair emphasised the importance of the ABID being led by businesses, but queried how the Council will be made aware of any formal agreements reached, and what the implications would be for Council resources. The Director of Corporate Strategy explained that the ABID is currently at the planning and initiation stage which involves discussions with major hotel owners and both universities. The Council’s city centre team will work with these organisations within a task group to develop a proposal which will then be voted on by all interest parties within the geographic area who would be subjected to a levy on top of their business rates. The Committee were informed that the funding would be ring-fenced and explained to the Chair that any admin costs for the Council would only become apparent once the details of the proposal were finalised.  

  

Councillor Ottino asked if the Council holds veto powers in the instance that the group make a proposal which the Council does not agree with. The Director of Corporate Strategy confirmed that they do, explaining that the decision would be linked to maintenance of the public realm which is the Council’s responsibility. However, the assumption is that any proposal would be based on partnership work and agreements which would seek positive improvements to the city.  

  

The Chair, in relation to the programme of locality-based support to business, asked firstly whether smaller economic centres including Summertown and Headington would be included and secondly, whether principles of sustainability and net zero would be integrated into the support provided to businesses. Finally, it was asked who would be involved in any key stakeholder consultation around the Growth Commission. The Director of Corporate Strategy explained that current locality-based support for businesses is ongoing for the Cowley Road and Botley Road areas, however noted an ambition to roll this out to other small businesses in other commercial areas. In regards the Growth Commission, the Committee heard that any decisions regarding stakeholder consultation would be at the behest of central government, noting that the inception of the commission was in response to a letter from Oxford City Council and the universities. The Director of Corporate Strategy noted that the announcement of the new chair is expected shortly, and that other appointments would likely be made from representatives within the Council, universities, businesses, and innovation organisations. It was clarified that it is not the place of the Council to recommend or decide this membership, but that the government is consulting with Oxford City Council on the terms of reference.  

  

Councillor Ottino sought further clarity on whether the locality business support would include areas containing a small number of shops and what the nature of this support would be. The Director of Corporate Strategy reiterated that current focus is on the city centre, but that there are plans to extend this in the future. On the forms of support available, the Committee heard that engagement with local small businesses would inform these decisions, but previous support to the Botley Road area was described. The Director of Corporate Strategy welcomed the support of councillors in helping influence this process through feeding in the ideas of ward residents.  

  

The Chair thanked the officers and invited the Committee to discuss recommendations. 

  

Councillor Ottino noted that the scope of the areas considered should be expanded to include smaller units which are often independent and located within public areas that could benefit from reliable local services; he also emphasised the need to make these areas safer and more attractive. Councillor Stares supported this, noting that they are often overlooked and reiterated the importance of supporting vital local services. 

  

The Chair supported this recommendation and confirmed the wording with the Scrutiny and Governance Advisor. 

  

The Committee resolved to make the following recommendation(s) on the report to Cabinet: 

  

1. That Cabinet ensures locality-based support for business in Oxford, outside the city centre, focuses on the commercial centres as defined in the Local Plan; and that efforts be made to collaborate with businesses that, while not formally designated as commercial centres, provide essential services to local residents within walking distance of certain residential areas. 

2. That the reference to the creation of an Accommodation Business Improvement District in the Oxford City Council Annual Business Plan Priorities 2025-2026 be revised to clearly indicate that its establishment is contingent on the decision of the businesses involved, and not the Council. 

  

The Head of Corporate Strategy and the Policy and Patronships Officer left the meeting. 

  

Due to his declared interest in relation to item 8, Councillor Ottino left the meeting. 

</AI6>

<AI7>

86. Allocation of Preventing Homelessness Budget 2025/26 

Councillor Linda Smith, Cabinet Member for Housing and Communities, Francesca Barr, Senior Rough Sleeping Officer, Ossi Mosley, Rough Sleeping and Single Homelessness Manager, and Richard Wood, Housing Strategy and Needs Manager, were present to respond to questions from the Committee.  

  

Councillor Smith summarised the report and informed the Committee that the Housing Needs Team has been nominated for a local government award, offering her congratulations. The Committee heard a summary of the report which outlined the non-statutory work that the Council is choosing to invest in to support the goal of nobody in Oxford sleeping rough. To this end, over £1.7m has been allocated to support organisations working with rough sleepers and to boost housing first work. Councillor Smith also explained that the number of those on the streets is remaining stable, however many have been homeless for too long, demonstrating that current solutions are not sufficient. The Committee understood that more focus is required on long-term, permanent, and settled accommodation with considerations of security and support for maintaining tenancies.  

  

The Chair thanked the officers and Councillor Smith, offering her congratulations.  

  

The Senior Rough Sleeping Officer provided additional context to the Committee, explaining that the preventing homeless budget is the Council’s main means to help alleviate and manage rough sleeping in Oxford. The Committee heard that the Council also receives additional grant funding form central government to enable services for single persons experiencing homelessness and that all actions are designed to align with current strategic objectives. The Rough Sleeping and Single Homelessness Manager informed that Committee that last week the government published its annual information on the numbers of rough sleepers which showed national increases, but also a decrease of 11% in Oxford compared to the previous year. It was noted that whilst progress is being made, the number must reduce further despite challenges including the high demands for accommodation and the lack of affordable accommodation to transition to, a contextual matter especially relevant to Oxford. Finally, the Senior Rough Sleeping Officer noted that the challenges will create difficult decisions in the next financial year; rising service delivery costs will need to be met. A selection of the recommendations to changes in service funding from the report were summarised.  

  

The Chair invited the Committee to ask questions.  

  

Councillor Qayyum referred to appendix 2 and sought clarification on the costs noted for normalising immigration status. The Rough Sleeping and Single Homelessness Manager explained that this funding was received from government in around 2021/2022 and was allocated for work with those who hold unknown status around recourse of use of public funds. The money supports people in this category to gain legal status in order to acquire the legal entitlement to seek support.  

  

Councillor Mundy acknowledged the presence of homeless persons in temporary accommodation such as hotels, which he noted to be expensive and disruptive whilst not providing sufficient facilities. He queried how much is currently spent on this, and how many people have been in hotels for more than a year. The Housing Strategy and Needs Manager explained that around £1.8 has been spent on hotels stays in the recent budget but committed to reporting back to confirm. The Committee heard that this is a similar cost across urban councils in south England. The Committee heard of the challenges in moving persons on from hotels, particularly single adults who tend to stay for longer periods. The Housing Strategy and Needs Manager detailed the current pipeline of 200 extra temporary accommodation units which are being made available to homeless persons and have been obtained either via private sector leasing or council stock. Councillor Smith further explained that some of these units include blocks of council flats which are set for demolition but have been acquired on a temporary basis prior to redevelopment. The Committee understood that this is an important mitigation method which had been previously agreed by Cabinet in efforts to stop the use of hotels and to ensure better accommodation options.  

  

Councillor Jarvis referred to the alternative options detailed on page 97 and asked whether there is a planned review in relation to the possibility of delivering some services in-house in the future. The Rough Sleeping and Single Homelessness Manager explained that alternative options are assessed, however due to availability of Council resources in the future, it has been deemed more reasonable to look to community service providers with good reputations. On this basis, there is currently no review planned. The Housing Strategy and Needs Manager further explained that the alliance model, with the involvement of all the district councils, is sufficient for supporting the delivery of services required and is successfully making progress on existing projects. The Committee were assured that value for money is continually assessed.  

  

The Chair queried whether alternative options, such as using commercial units for temporary accommodation, have been considered as an alternative to hotels to which the Housing Strategy and Needs Manager explained that commercial options have been assessed but have been deemed insufficient as they do not offer the option of speed. In regards modular temporary units, the Committee also hard that this option has been assessed but not adopted as it does not offer sufficient value for money, and Oxford is challenged by limited land availability to accommodate such options as there is little former industrial space. The Housing Strategy and Needs Manager did however note that these ideas could be reconsidered in the future. 

  

Councillor Stares queried how using property which is destined for demolition is managed and inhabitants moved on to permanent options to which Councillor Smith noted that the process is similar to that of hotels.  

  

Councillor Mundy asked, in reference to Windale House, how the Committee could be assured that the building is suitable for homeless persons. Councillor Smith provided an update on the status of the Northbrook House and how it is currently used for elderly persons. She clarified that it would be a safe and good option for short-term accommodation, but not as a permanent long-term option.  

  

The Committee noted the report and resolved to make no recommendations. 

  

The Chair thanked officers and the Cabinet member. 

 

The Chair informed the Committee that a 5-minute break would be taken.  

  

The Senior Rough Sleeping Officer, the Rough Sleeping and Single Homelessness Manager, and the Housing Strategy and Needs Manager left the meeting.  

  

Councillor Ottino rejoined the meeting.  

  

The meeting resumed at 19.22.  

</AI7>

<AI8>

87. Domestic Abuse Policy for Service Users 

The Chair reminded the Committee that item 9 had been deferred for consideration at a later date at the request of the Director of Housing in order to allow time for further consultation with tenants and to comply with the requirements of the Housing Regulator.  

</AI8>

<AI9>

88. Adult Exploitation and Modern Slavery 

Councillor Lubna Arshad, Cabinet Member for a Safer Oxford, Nicola Bell, Anti-Slavery Coordinator, and Richard Adams, Community Safety Service Manager, were present to answer questions form the Committee.  

  

Councillor Arshad introduced the report, providing context regarding the role of the Anti-Slavery Coordinator which was established in January 2022 using funding from the office of the Police and Crime Commissioner to lead the County’s response to adult exploitation and modern slavery. The Committee heard that a central recording system now captures referrals, data, and risk factors which then inform interventions and resource allocation across Oxfordshire. Councillor Arshad summarised the extensive data provided within the report relating to the cases, locations, and trends and explained that a multi-agency working group has been established to support work to tackle the rising trend of young people transitioning into the adult pathways. Members learned that the Anti-Slavery Coordinator leads work on developing proactive responses underpinned by the ‘4Ps Principle’ (Prepare, Protect, Prevent and Pursue). Councillor Arshad concluded by summarising the actions, meetings, and training that are ongoing.  

  

The Anti-Slavery Coordinator described the increase in referrals to the adult pathway which has demonstrated increased awareness around the issues of adult exploitation and modern slavery recently. The Committee heard that at a previous Scrutiny Committee meeting, data was presented for a 24-month period which showed 126 referrals in Oxford city in comparison to the 126 noted in this report which had been recorded over a shorter 10-month period. The Anti-Slavery Coordinator explained that the increasing trend is consistent across Oxfordshire and that it represents an improved handle on the prevalence of the issue. The Community Safety Service Manager commended the work of the Anti-Slavery Coordinator and noted the partnerships which she has built with hospitals, the Department for Work and Pensions, and various statutory bodies across the County. 

  

Councillor Qayyum queried whether the 126 referrals in Oxford demonstrate an accurate reflection of the matter, or whether the number of cases could be higher but are unknown due to lack of reporting. She also asked whether the figure includes cases which feature migration patterns across geographical regions. 

  

Councillor Mundy asked whether there is data relating to people exploited by businesses operating under licenses from Oxford City Council. 

 

The Anti-Slavery Coordinator explained that the 126 cases are understood to be a good representation of the trend as it is inevitable that some cases go unreported. The Committee heard that the development of partnerships is targeted at encouraging more referrals, but that the issue is nationally challenging as it relies on the willingness of people and victims to come forward. In regards cross-border migration, it was clarified that the report provides statistics on this. In response to Councillor Mundy’s question, the Anti-Slavery Coordinator noted that work is ongoing to tackle exploitation within businesses and disruption activities could include licensing enforcement.  

  

Councillor Jarvis queried why there has been a decrease in referrals from the care sector.  

  

Councillor Ottino noted that the report does not reference prosecutions and queried firstly, whether these are being achieved, and secondly, if they are not, whether it is due to issues with police resourcing. It was also recommended to officers that future reports could include some personal stories to provide the Committee with more narrative and qualitative insights alongside the data.  

  

The Anti-Slavery Coordinator explained that the strategic management group is working to tackle cases in the care sector and an action plan has been developed to raise awareness of modern slavery and adult exploitation amongst local care providers. In regards Councillor Ottino’s query on prosecutions, it was clarified that there been few in Oxford City or nationally due to issues including victim willingness to persist with the requirements of the criminal justice system, noting fear as a considerable factor. The Committee was assured that prosecution would always be the ideal outcome, but in place of that, the Council is focusing on disruption against exploiters. Additionally, it was explained that the CPS threshold for prosecution is a lot higher than that used to identify victims by the Council which creates a barrier. Finally, the Anti-Slavery Coordinator committed to including more case studies in future reports to the Committee, noting that confidentiality would be imperative.  

  

The Chair queried the definitions used in relation to criminal exploitation and also asked whether the report considers cases which would be included in County Lines. Secondly, she asked what data is collected on transitions from the under 18’s to adult pathways. Finally, clarity was requested on the classifications of gender within the statistics reports and whether data could be presented to show the severity of increases according to gender. The Anti-Slavery Coordinator clarified criminal exploitation as the act of coercing a person to perform criminal acts, for example, shoplifting, and confirmed that it does include county lines where the victim has been forced to deal drugs, or their property has been taken over by drug dealers. In regards data on the under 18s pathway, the Committee heard that this is managed by Oxfordshire County Council who focus on the transitional process from age 17 but that the Anti-Slavery Coordinator could also include this data going forwards. Finally, in regards gendered statistics, it was explained that the categorisations show variance in the types of exploitation experienced according to gender; women experience mostly sexual exploitation and domestic servitude. The Anti-Slavery Coordinator committed to making further gender-based comparisons in future reports but clarified that an increase in referrals does not necessarily correlate to an expansion of the issue, just that there is more awareness and reporting of cases. The Community Safety Service Manager further explained that under reporting is a significant issue which is highlighted through ongoing campaigns and project work. The Committee heard that financial support from the Council to support communications and delivery of information. In regards resources, he noted that the ability to expand communications as far as possible would be most critical to galvanizing communities to report cases. 

  

Councillor Ottino asked whether their work with Turning Point produces referrals to which the Anti-Slavery Coordinator clarified that the charity is always invited to multi-agency meetings and works closely with partners to identify cases of exploitation.  

  

Councillor Arshad informed members that a year ago, the discussion at the Scrutiny Committee focused on the importance of expanding communications and the team has worked on this significantly since; a new project is nearing completion.  

  

Councillor Ottino asked how many referrals come from ODS as a result of their work with housing associations. The Anti-Slavery Coordinator clarified that no direct referrals have come from ODS but that their staff do utilise MyConcern as a means of reporting concerns. These are then picked up by the safeguarding coordinator. The Committee also learned that the housing associations are invited to multi-agency meetings and have been offered relevant training which is yet to be accepted. The Community Safety Service Manager emphasised that the system is in place to ensure that information regarding possible cases is flagged.  

  

Councillor Corais suggested a recommendation to expand communications on adult exploitation and modern slavery, however Councillor Arshad assured the Committee that further work on this is already underway. The Anti-Slavery Coordinator emphasised that internal work is ongoing to offer training at team meetings, produce content for social media to raise awareness but noted that further efforts could be made to put pressure on housing associations to engage. The Community Safety Service Manager informed members that the Anti-Slavery Coordinator post is currently funded by the office of the Police and Crime Commissioner and suggested that he would welcome a review of the sustainability of the funding to ensure the role continues, noting the benefit it brings across the County.  

  

The Chair thanked the officers and the cabinet member.  

  

The Committee resolved to make the following recommendation(s) on the report to Cabinet: 

  

1. That Cabinet assesses the sustainability of funding in advance of the next budget setting round to ensure continued support for the role and ongoing work on adult exploitation, should external funding become unavailable. 
</AI9>

<AI10>

89. Dates of future meetings 

The Committee noted the dates of future meetings. 
</AI10>
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